Jamaica Plain Neighborhood Council

February 25, 2014 Minutes

JPNC Attendance: Kevin Moloney, Michael Reiskind, David Baron, Anne Barrett, Erin Colgan-Snyder, Anita Cooper, Bernard Doherty, Jamey Lionette, Mike O’Connor, Daniel Perez Lacera, Carolyn Royce, Kyle D. Smith and Gert Thorn.

Elected at the Meeting: Joseph Pendarvis.

Other attendees: Sarah Freeman, Dorothy Farrell, Edith Murnane, Giannalda Fontana, Phil D. Cohen, Michael 

Baker (Rep. Jeffrey Sánchez’ Office), and Chris Helms (Jamaica Plain News).

Meeting called to order at 7:12pm by Kevin Moloney at Farnsworth House.
I. JPNC Member Introductions: Members introduced themselves.
II. Announcements: 

- On Sunday, March 2, the Local Environmental Action Conference 2014 will be held starting at 10am at Northeastern University. It is an all-day conference of skills training and networking for New England activists. Contact Sarah Freeman at freemansherwood@hotmail.com for more information.
- The final session for the Urban Agriculture Working Group will review a final draft of "Article 89 Made Easy" on Tuesday, March 18 from 8 am to 10:00 am in the BRA Board Room, Boston City Hall, 9th floor. Article 89 makes it possible for farmers to grow and sell their produce in the city. Contact Edith Murnane at edith.murnane@boston.gov 

with any comments.
III. Approval of minutes: Motion by Mike O’Connor to approve the January 2014 minutes with the amendment 

to change the last item “VIII. Old/New Business” to:

 “VIII. Old/New Business: Gert Thorn would like to suggest that the JPNC advocate that the City reexamine the planning for Centre and South Streets. There was a study called the Centre & South Street Corridor Transportation Streetscape Action Plan a few years ago, but it did not do well connecting the whole street. We have a mess of tree pits, trolley poles and FedEx boxes, all of which are not conducive to shopping and strolling. There is no sense of  community and “being here”. It was decided to refer this matter to the Public Service Committee.”

Seconded by Gert Thorn.  Passed 13-0-0.
IV. Election of new member: The Council next considered the matter of filling Council vacancies. 

Joseph Pendarvis spoke about Jamaica Plain having a better sense of community than anywhere else. He wants to get more involved in the neighborhood. He works in real estate and lives on Roseway Street in Area C, but very close to Area A. The Zoning Committee would be his first interest.  Motion by Anne Barrett to elect Joseph Pendarvis as an Area A member of the JPNC. Seconded by Erin Colgan-Snyder.  Passed 13-0-0. Mr. Pendarvis took his position on the JPNC.

There now remain two vacancies on the Jamaica Plain Neighborhood Council, both in Area A.  
V. Amendment to the By-Laws: There was a recommendation from the Executive Committee to change the name of the Parks and Open Space Committee (POSC). The present mandate of the POSC is too narrow and broadening the Committee’s jurisdiction could attract new members. Motion by the Kevin Moloney to change the name of the Parks and Open Space Committee to the Environment, Parks and Energy Committee wherever it appears in the JPNC By-Laws. Seconded by Michael Reiskind. David Baron asked when language enlarging the purpose of the Committee will be changed. Passed 13-0-1 with the 2/3 majority needed.
VI. Committee Reports:
a. Public Service: Michael Reiskind reported that the Public Service Committee met on February 4 at the First Baptist Church. On the agenda was finalizing membership of the Committee and discussion of its initiatives for the upcoming two years. Michael Reiskind submitted a written list of proposed members of the Committee: In addition to the three officers, Kevin Moloney, Gerard O’Connor, and Michael Reiskind who are ex-officio on the Committee, the proposed members are Mike O’Connor, Carolyn Royce, Gert Thorn, Jeffrey Wiesner, Constance Cervone, Jeremy Harold, Jake Hart, Marge Houy, Carlos B. Icaza, Michael Iceland, Louise Johnson, Thomas Ruffen, and Raymond Soohoo. This leaves one JPNC vacancy and one community vacancy available. Motion by Bernard Doherty to accept the proposed list as members of the JPNC Public Service Committee. Seconded by Carolyn Royce. Passed 14-0-0.

The next meeting of the Public Service Committee will be Tuesday, March 4 at Curtis Hall, 20 South Street at 7:00 pm. On the agenda will be discussion of Committee initiatives, Centre and South Streets planning, and 

developing a list of JP streets and crosswalks needing maintenance.

b. Housing & Development Committee (H&DC): Jamey Lionette reported that the Housing and Development Committee met on February 4 at Curtis Hall to consider the proposal from Urbanica, developer of the MBTA's Parcel U at Forest Hills. This was a rescheduled meeting because the regular January meeting was snowed out. The H&DC also met on February 18 at the Bowditch School. Jamey Lionette submitted a list of proposed members of the Committee. There are five community vacancies on the Committee. Motion by Jamey Lionette to accept the proposed list as members of the JPNC Housing and Development Committee. Seconded by Michael Reiskind. Passed 14-0-0. 

In discussion of the Urbanica proposal, it was clear that it meets the H&DC guidelines on Transit Oriented Development, Healthy Housing and Inclusionary Zoning (it has 26%). However, the affordable housing portion of the development will only be built in the third and final phase of the project. And the Forest Hills Improvement Initiative (FHII) guidelines said that affordability on these parcels should be between 15% and 75% with a goal of 50%. The language is fuzzy. Jamey Lionette would like to push for deeper affordability: using 65% of Area Median Income (AMI) for tenants in the project, rather that the 80%-90% of AMI that Urbanica is proposing. Bernie Doherty emphasized that affordability is key and strongly recommended a realistic affordable rent that is only 25%-30% of the paychecks of the lower income residents. Anne Barrett said that the design is still in an early stage and may change, depending on guidance from the community. Gert Thorn was worried that Phase 3, the affordable portion, may not be built or be sufficiently guaranteed to ever be completed. Some mentioned that Community Builders, the affordability partner with Urbanica, has a good track record of completion. This proposal is coming before the Boston Zoning Commission and the Boston Redevelopment Authority (BRA) on April 9 for a zoning map amendment. Further community process will follow in the Article 80 process and when zoning variances are requested. Design questions related to the relocation of a driveway along the Tollgate Cemetery side of the project, facade design being too repetitive, the ratio of replacing any trees removed during construction, and a vigorous landscaping plan. Motion by Jamey Lionette to express the sense of the JPNC that the Urbanica project should relocate the driveway along the Tollgate Cemetery side, maintain at least a 2:1 ratio of replacing cut-down trees, have an AMI as low as possible, skew toward family-sized units, improve the facade design, and enhance the landscaping plan. Seconded by David Baron. Passed 13-0-1.

The next meeting of the H&DC will be Tuesday, March 18 at the Bowditch School, 82 Green Street at 6:30pm.  

c. Zoning: Dave Baron reported that the Committee met twice, on February 5 and 19. At the first meeting, the Urbanica development for Parcel U in Forest Hills was presented to the Committee, and there was extensive discussion. It will return in March. There were also two items that had to go before the JPNC Executive Committee because they appeared before the Zoning Board of Appeal before today: 286 Chestnut Avenue, a request by Craig Rochester and Michelle Davis to enclose an existing porch creating 156 sq.ft. of additional space in Unit 1 of an existing 4-family dwelling, and to perform interior renovations. The Zoning and Executive Committees recommended approval. 196 Chestnut Avenue, a request by Valentin Nenkov to install a new deck at Unit 14 of Chestnut Green Condominium. This deck has already been built, it is too big and there is encroachment into an adjoining parcel on Chestnut Avenue. The Zoning and Executive Committees recommended denial.  

The following two items need a vote of the JP Neighborhood Council: 1) 83-85 Brookside Avenue, a request by Brad Crevier to erect a new roof deck. This is the sixth request from a unit in the Amory Forge Lofts. It is a low profile deck similar in design to the other five and they followed BRA design guidance. The Zoning Committee recommends approval. 2) 349 Centre Street, a request by Juana Tejeda to change the occupancy from restaurant with live entertainment to restaurant with take-out and without live entertainment; no work to be done. This is Old Havana restaurant (the former Tacos El Charro), now with a new owner. Removal of the solid security grates were a large part of the discussion. The Zoning Committee recommends approval with three provisos: take-out use limited to this business and this applicant only; applicant to provide and maintain an outside trash barrel for the “parklet”; and applicant will work with Hyde Jackson Square Main Street about removal of grates. Motion by David Baron to accept the recommendations of the Zoning Committee on 83-85 Brookside Avenue and 349 Centre Street. Seconded by Bernard Doherty. Passed 14-0-0.

The next meetings of the Zoning Committee will take place on March 5 and March 19 at 7:00pm at Farnsworth 

House, 90 South Street.

VII. Old/New Business: 

- Bernard Doherty requested that the JPNC begin discussion of what its role should be in responding to the numerous transportation, public safety, development and zoning issues confronting residents and users of, and businesses in, the Forest Hills area amidst the sometimes conflicting interests of MassDOT, Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR), the MBTA, City of Boston departments and the BRA. Mr. Doherty handed out a list of potential developments in Forest Hills and Washington Street and said that Forest Hills residents are also surrounded by three large transportation elements: Casey Overpass/Route 203, the Arborway MBTA Yard, and the MBTA Forest Hills T Station. The JPNC should invite the community in to talk about all these housing developments and potential developments to take a forward-looking stance. Mike O’Connor said that while this affects Forest Hills most of all, it also affects all of Jamaica Plain, Roslindale and Mattapan. Centre Street and South Huntington Avenue are also undergoing development pressure. Folks thought it is a good idea to coordinate developments and agencies in Forest Hills. Questions arose on whether to appoint a new ad-hoc committee  or to give it to the Housing & Development Committee? Also, it’s important that the committee work with all the agencies: the BRA, DCR, MBTA, MassDOT, and elected representatives and community groups. Bernie Doherty said that some simple guidelines and simple goals are needed. Jamey Lionette agreed that it is important that this committee not be an anti-surface pro-bridge committee. Kevin Moloney offered to draft some language and bring it to the next JPNC meeting.

Meeting was adjourned at 8:54pm.

Minutes submitted by Michael Reiskind

Next JPNC meeting: Tuesday, March 25 at 7:00 PM, at Farnsworth House

Next Executive Committee meeting: Monday, March 17 at 6:30 PM, JP Licks, 659 Centre Street

